Hospitality Review

Volume 18 Issue 2 *Hospitality Review Volume 18/Issue 2*

Article 6

January 2000



Larry D. Strate University of Nevada, Las Vegas, strate@ccmail.nevada.edu

Martin Weisner University of Nevada, Las Vegas, null@unlv.nevada.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.fiu.edu/hospitalityreview Part of the <u>Commercial Law Commons</u>, <u>E-Commerce Commons</u>, <u>Gaming and Casino</u> <u>Operations Management Commons</u>, <u>Gaming Law Commons</u>, and the <u>Management Information</u> <u>Systems Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Strate, Larry D. and Weisner, Martin (2000) "Net Bet Debt," *Hospitality Review*: Vol. 18 : Iss. 2, Article 6. Available at: https://digitalcommons.fu.edu/hospitalityreview/vol18/iss2/6

This work is brought to you for free and open access by FIU Digital Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Hospitality Review by an authorized administrator of FIU Digital Commons. For more information, please contact dcc@fu.edu.

Net Bet Debt

Abstract

The prospective high returns from gaming operations have introduced the Internet as a new competitor to the hotel and travel industry. With the dawn of the new millennium, am epidemic of gamblers has infected the virtual world and raised leagal problems yet to be solved.

Keywords

Gaming, Law, Las Vegas, Internet

Net bet debt¹

by Larry A. Strate and Martin Weisner

The prospective high returns from gaming operations have introduced the Internet as a new competitor to the hotel and travel industry. With the dawn of the new millennium, an epidemic of gamblers has infected the virtual world and raised legal problems yet to be solved.

ntertainment, hospitality, and travel industries have long recognized their interdependence and enhanced collaboration to satisfy their mutual clientele. Booming mega-resorts featuring a vast choice of attractions appeal to travelers around the world and compete for the disposable income of potential customers. With wagering becoming increasingly socially acceptable and inter-state competition for gaming taxes, many states have liberalized their gaming statutes, rendering the operation of casinos the number one choice of entertainment for many big players in the hospitality industry.

The prospective high returns

Strate and Weisner

from gaming operations have introduced the Internet as a new competitor to the hotel and travel industry. With the dawn of the new millennium, an epidemic of gamblers has infected the virtual world and raised legal problems yet to be solved. The out-of-court settlement of Providian National Bank v. Haines² has provided some insight into new Internet provisions for the cyber-currency of choice. Coupled with the National Gambling Impact Study Commission Report and subsequent proposed federal legislation, this case sets the stage for pending litigation. Another case recently filed in California will hopefully solve the question of whether or not gambling on the Internet is legal and also clarify the enforceability of gambling debts in California.

Gaming is entertainment

In 1997, Americans spent \$489 billion in leisure goods, services, and activities. More than \$1

in \$10 was spent on gambling. That is more than was spent on cars, clothes, movies, and food combined.³ It is also important to remember that the gaming industry is only one segment of the growing entertainment/leisure time industry. Each segment competes for the same disposable income, divided up among the industry segments. Legalized gambling has spread throughout the 48 states and the District of Columbia in a myriad of forms. such as Indian casinos, bingo parlors, state lotteries, horse-racing tracks. and riverboats. The newest competitor makes the others look antiquated. This competitor is the Internet. Almost every person in the U.S. can get access to the Internet in one form or another. Whether through work, school, a public library, or at home, there is 24-hour, 7 days a week access to the Internet. Over 100 million people use the Internet world wide, up from some 40 million in 1996.4

Like nearly every other business sector during the early 1990s, the gaming industry eyed the Internet as an opportunity to tap a new audience. In 1995, a few websites began taking online bets. and e-gambling quickly snowballed from there. Within a year, online gambling revenues approached the \$100 million mark, and then doubled between 1997 and 1998, to \$650 million.⁵ despite the fact that U.S. federal law prohibits the use of the Internet for gambling. Although the

U.S. Senate has approved the Internet Gambling Prohibition Act, the House has yet to act. Despite the questions over its legality, online gambling is growing at a frenetic pace. In 1997, the few dozen websites comprising the industry earned revenues tallying a little more than \$300 million. Today, at least 700 different websites offer online wagering, and total revenues are expected to surpass the \$1 billion mark by the end of 1999, and by 2002, the figure is expected to reach \$3 billion.⁶

Cyber-casinos accessible to U.S. players are headquartered offshore, from the Caribbean to Europe to Australia. Analysts say that they attract 14.5 million players who bet through 700 on-line casinos and sports books run by 200 companies in 52 countries that sanction Internet gambling.⁷ Whatever the delay is on the U.S. laws, land-based casinos in Nevada as well as others are watching what is happening. Senator Richard Bryan of Nevada has warned that Congress must enact a ban this year to prevent Nevada casinos from expanding onto the World Wide Web.8 Although their efforts have been frustrated by the fuzzy jurisdiction that currently pertains to the Internet, some states, Nevada, Louisiana, Illinois, and Texas, have taken their own steps to ban or regulate Internet gambling. If California bans online gambling, for example, can a Californian still place a bet with an online casino based in Antigua, where it is legal? Is the transac-

FIU Hospitality Review

tion taking place where the server is located, in the country where the cyber-casino is based, where the bet is placed, or somewhere over the wires in between? No one has a clear answer yet. And despite what had been hoped for, the discussion of whether or not gambling on the Internet is legal, or whether or not gambling debts were enforceable in California, will have to wait. But not for long, for another one has been filed in California dealing with similar issues.⁹

Credit cards are common

Online casinos are primarily in existence to entice Internet users to gamble. Typically a user creates an account with the online casino before commencing gambling—whether it is blackjack, roulette, craps, baccarat, solitaire, video poker, keno, or slots. The account is established more often than not with a credit card number. Consumer credit experts say credits cards are already being used increasingly for gambling, and casino debt is becoming more frequent on revolving credit card accounts.10

According to W. Lewis Garrison Jr., of Garrison and Sumrall P.C., "Ninety percent of all gambling on the Internet is accomplished through the use of credit cards. The credit cards and banking industry are the blood supply to this business."¹¹ There are now more than 7,000 credit card issuing companies that have made record profits in recent years.¹² The credit card industry is expected to grow to \$7.4 billion by next year.¹³ The collection agency industry is comprised of 6,000 firms nationwide who work for banks, medical, retail, and service industries. Consumer debt has mushroomed.¹⁴

"There's a lot of damage you can do to yourself on the Internet with a credit card. You can buy stocks; you can swap currencies. Or you may be a 13-year old, who last April bid more than \$3 million at an online auction house, including \$500,000 for a Van Gogh and \$1.1 million for a Jacksonville, Florida, medical office," according to Charles Anderer, publisher of *International Gaming and Wagering*. Or one may gamble.

Online casinos are neither governed nor regulated. Anyone with access to a computer and credit cards can wager, and the betting parlors are open 24 hours a day, 365 days a year. Cynthia B. Haines of Northern California was one of the "anyone." The California case, settled out of court, provided some guidelines for the major credit card companies, MasterCard, Visa, American Express, and Discover Card, when it comes to credit card gambling.

From her home in Northern California, Cynthia Haines used her computer and her credit cards, some 12 Visas and Master-Cards¹⁵, and gambled on 50 some sites—engaging in virtual craps, roulette, and blackjack at Caribbean cyber-casinos with such names as Acropolis, Grand Dominican, and Cyberthrill.¹⁶ The

Strate and Weisner

amount gambled varied from \$30,000 to in excess of \$125,000, according to different articles. Providian National Bank sued her, but she countersued. As part of the out-of-court settlement. her credit card debts were wiped out as well as her \$225,000 lawyer's bill and MasterCard adopted a series of rules for card transactions involving Internet casino merchants.¹⁷

New rules are made

MasterCard rules include:

- a requirement that merchants with a MasterCard account post a notice on their websites stating Internet gambling is illegal in certain jurisdictions
- a requirement that merchants ask prospective gamblers to identify the state where they are located and maintain records of this information
- provision of a notice to card issuers of Internet gambling transactions

The impact was substantial. MasterCard International, the payment system network used by thousands of credit cards, would require online casino operators to post warnings before accepting charge cards or payments. With 23,000 member financial institutions, serving consumers in 220 countries and territories, Master-Card has some 700 million MasterCard, Maestro, Cirrus, and Mondex cards in circulation currently. With more than 16.2 million locations, no card is accepted in more places and by more merchants than the MasterCard card.¹⁶

Visa agreed to forgive the debt and collect the money instead from the gambling sites, and in the future gambling sites are obligated to post an "Internet Gambling Warning" as follows:

Internet gambling may be illegal in the jurisdiction in which you are located, including locations within the United States. Visa cards may only be used for legal transactions. Display of a payment card logo by an online merchant does not mean that Internet gambling transactions are lawful in all jurisdictions in which the cardholder may be located.¹⁹

Providian National Bank, the sixth-largest U.S. credit card issuer, is one of the original banks suing Haines. It announced that it would no longer process gambling transactions for its 11 million customers.²⁰ It also was ranked seventh in complaints to the Office of the Controller of Currency regarding allegations of misleading customers about a credit card protection plan. It has agreed to pay more than \$300 million in restitution, a record settlement for an enforcement action involving the U.S. Office of the Controller of Currency, Providian still faces lawsuits across the country by customers, amidst class actions and consolidated actions in federal courts.²¹

American Express decided this year to bar the use of their credit cards in cases in which the company can determine the business is an online gambling operation. Discover Card also adopted a similar policy. Credit card issuers can identify online gambling merchants through a so-called category code assigned to such businesses. Transactions can be automatically denied merchants with these codes. U.S. studies show that Visa had 49 percent, MasterCard 28 percent, American Express 17 percent, and Discover 6 percent of the bank credit card market.²²

Risk is lessened

The settlement frees the credit card companies from the risk of having their affiliations with online casinos declared illegal. "Her case [*Haines*] does hit a real pressure point with credit card companies. If she wins, the boys at CyberCash are going to be very happy, because people will just migrate from credit cards to using 'e-cash,' which is untraceable," according to Philip McGuigan, an attorney at Gordon & Glickson who specializes in net gambling.²³

Another interesting aspect to this case was that a Canadian company that sells gaming software to online casinos taking bets bankrolled the costly settlement of *Haines*. It was never sued. Companies like this, according to analysts, will help the booming Internet gaming industry explode from the \$1 billion in 1999 to \$10 billion in three years.²⁴ Apart from covering Haines's legal bill, Cryptologic of Toronto paid more than \$160,000 to settle the matter. Cryptologic paid attorney's fees and also paid \$5,000 to Providian National Bank of San Francisco and as much as \$10,000 to 11 other credit card issuers.²⁵

"Cryptologic paid it because Visa required them to pay it as their status as the responsible Visa affiliate. They just didn't pay it out of the blue," according to Ira Rothken, Haines' attorney. But according to Jenny Solursh, senior VP of Cryptologic, "Visa asked us to help them out and we agreed to, even though we weren't named in the suit specifically. We wanted to maintain our future relationship with Visa. It has been a great relationship with them. The issue is behind us."²⁶

One of the reasons that the National Gambling Impact Study Commission [NGISC] recommended passage of laws that would prohibit the recovery of any credit card debts from online gambling²⁷ is that by refusing to process transactions with cyber-casinos, credit card companies might slow the growth of Internet gambling.

Commission is created

The National Gambling Impact Study Commission Act of 1996 was Public Law 104-169 of the 104th Congress. This act created the National Gambling Impact Study and Policy Commission.²⁶ According to the act, the commission was created because of the following:

Strate and Weisner

- The most recent federal study of gambling in the United States was completed in 1976.
- Legalization of gambling has increased substantially over the past 20 years, and state, local and Native American tribal governments have established gambling as a source of jobs and additional revenue.
- The growth of various forms of gambling, including electronic gambling and gambling over the Internet, could affect interstate and international matters under the jurisdiction of the federal government.
- Questions have been raised regarding the social and economic impacts of gambling, and federal, state, local and Native American tribal governments lack recent, comprehensive information regarding those impacts.
- A federal commission should be established to conduct a comprehensive study of the social and economic impacts of gambling in the United States.

In 1976 when the first Gaming Commission study was undertaken, the scenario was significantly different. Then only two states permitted casino gambling, and 48 did not. Now it has switched; 48 permit some form of gambling, and only two states do not. Thus, two decades later, the NGISC, after two years of study, and spending \$5 million, issued its recommendations. Among the 76 were three particular areas of concern, and the concern of the Haines case:²⁹

- Recommendation #1: The commission recommends that Internet gambling should be prohibited within the United States, and that strategies developed include Internet service providers, credit card companies and money transfer agencies. [5.2]
- **Recommendation #2:** The commission recommends the passage of legislation stating that any credit card debts incurred while gambling on the Internet are unrecoverable, [5.2] and
- **Recommendation #3:** The commission recommends that states, tribal governments, and pari-mutuel facilities ban credit card cash advance machines and other devices activated by debit or credit cards from the immediate area where gambling takes place. [7.1]

In every state in the Union, with the exception of Louisiana, a common vintage statute identified as the "Statute of Anne" was dubbed "the most important development in English gambling law prior to the American Revolution." Its main objective could be viewed

as the prevention of gaming on credit.³⁰ This law of the land has established that gambling debts are not collectible unless one has a specific piece of legislation that has changed the law.

New Jersey changed its law in 1977 by stating that "checks given for gaming purposes are valid instruments, enforceable at law in the courts of New Jersey."³¹ And, five years later, facing a change in the tax code and with debts being collected in New Jersey before Nevada, in 1983, Nevada established that "a credit instrument given to an unrestricted licensee" was collectible in the courts of the state.³²

There is certainly no love lost between gambling and collecting gambling debts, as viewed by the customer, and the various states in which they reside. For example, in the earliest case on record in California, Bryant v. Mead, 1 Cal. 441 (1851), the court refused to enforce the gambling debt on the grounds that wagers which tend to excite a breach of the peace, or are contra bonos mores, or which are against the principles of sound policy, are illegal. No contract arising out of such illegal transactions can be enforced. The case cited as authority in the Haines case, an example of the public policy grounds on which gambling debts are not enforceable in California, is Erickson v. Desert Palace, Inc.33 The court said: "The judiciary cannot protect pathological gamblers from themselves, but we can refuse to

participate in their financial ruin. Whether or not the gambling occurs on the Internet doesn't matter, they are still uncollectible." U.S. Attorney General Janet Reno stated last year that "the Internet is not an electronic sanctuary for illegal betting."³⁴

Legislation is pending

By typing the word "gamble," more than 10,000 virtual casinos, betting shops, and bingo halls open up. All one needs is a credit card.³⁵ Legal experts say it is unclear whether those bettors and online casinos—mainly in foreign countries—are breaking U.S. anti-gambling laws. The 38-yearold federal Wire Act prohibits taking bets on sports by phone or wire, which some interpret to include the Internet.

Legislation pending in both houses of Congress would clear up that ambiguity by prohibiting all forms of gambling on the Internet.³⁶ For more than a year Congress has been trying to craft stricter rules on cybergambling. Obviously, new legislation is needed in recognition of the power and problems posed by expanding technology. The ambiguity of existing federal law was one reason that Senator Jon Kyl (R-Ariz.) introduced legislation to outlaw gambling over the Internet altogether. The Senate Bill corrected the potential loophole by specifically outlawing Internet gambling. It also clarified the act to make all types of gambling—sports betting and casino games--illegal over

Strate and Weisner

the wire. The most controversial aspect of the bill was that it broadened the class of potential violators of the law to include gamblers as well as operators. It would have left it a federal crime to place bets over the wire, a policy power normally left to the state. Senator Richard Bryan (D-Nev.), a coauthor of the Kyl bill, said his preference "is to have the most restrictive gambling ban possible. It's not in the best interest of this country to have a generation of youngsters gambling from home."³⁷⁷

Some areas not covered

The proposed legislation contains a number of exemptions. It does not cover horse or dog racing, which utilize electronic parimutuel systems. It also allows for state lotteries and for "fantasy sports leagues" to run on the Internet. It also exempts casinos and sports books that participate in pari-mutuel betting networks. Otherwise, businesses that offer online gambling could be fined at least \$20,000 and their principals sent to jail for up to four years. The bill gives authorities the ability to compel Internet service providers to pull the plug on illegal sites.³⁸ Most recently, sponsors to the Kyl bill negotiated with Indian tribes about possible exemptions for reservation gambling. Ultimately, they agreed on an amendment that permits tribes to pursue "closed loop" electronic gaming, enabling reservations in various states to link slot jackpots, a similar system to Nevada's Megabucks.³⁹

Suits are filed

Since the filing of Haines in California, a number of classaction suits have been filed using similar or the same causes of action across the country. While it seems undisputed that gambling debts are unenforceable, less solid are a dozen suits—filed within the last few months—that say Visa, MasterCard, and numerous credit card issuers are involved in criminal enterprises because they do business with cyber-casinos.⁴⁰

Filed in March in U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Alabama, the action alleges violations of the Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Act. Maple v. Capital One Bank, No. 99-0665, alleges that Internet casinos, credit card companies, and banks joined to form an illegal enterprise to facilitate illegal gambling and to collect gambling debts incurred by cardholders who place bets. David T. Maple of Birmingham, Alabama, visited the website of the Parisian Online Casino on February 8, 1999. After disclosing his Capital One MasterCard number, which enabled him to play blackjack on line, he promptly lost \$49.95.41 According to attorney W. Lewis Garrison, he is representing plaintiffs in four lawsuits filed in Alabama.42

A San Bruno, California, man, Fred Marino, is readying his own lawsuit to get out of paying \$100,000 in credit card gambling bills. He said he was helpless: "I felt I had to gamble to make my losses back up," adding that he "ended up maxing out all my cards and losing my home."43 The lawsuit, Marino v. American Express, alleges that the credit card companies participate in and profit from illegal online gambling by issuing merchant accounts to Internet Casino Operators who accept bets from web surfers located in California where such gambling is illegal. The credit card companies and affiliated banks are paid a fee, usually between 2 percent and 5 percent for each illegal online gambling transaction. In addition, consumers pay American Express and Discover Card interest and late fees on the gambling loans.44

In one class-action complaint filed in a San Francisco federal court, North Carolina resident Mark D. Eisele blamed San Francisco-based Visa and his credit issuer for his \$15,000 gambling loss.⁴⁵ He claims that he made \$9,398 in bets last year on a Visa card issued by First Citizens Bank and was hit with \$8,348 in interest charges and other bank fees.⁴⁶

In August 1999, a lawsuit seeking class-action status was filed in federal court in Manhattan against MasterCard and a bank that issued the credit cards, charging the companies with racketeering. "If credit card companies choose to engage in these illegal bookie operations, they run the risk of not being able to collect debts," says Minneapolis lawyer Barry Red, who represents plaintiffs in the Manhattan lawsuit and seven others nationwide.⁴⁷

In October 1999, a Wisconsin federal judge dismissed a similar suit against Purchase, N.Y.-based MasterCard, holding that the indebted gambler had not proven that the banks plotted illegal activity, as is required for a successful suit under federal racketeering laws. This was the case of *Ari Jubelirer v. MasterCard International Inc., et al.*, No. 99-C-256-S, W.D., Wis. Similar cases are pending in several courts.⁴⁸

The stakes have risen in the latest lawsuits involving online wagering. It is a new industry with no connection to casinos, and is entirely dependent upon the ecurrency of the 21st Century, the credit card. The major credit card issuers face a dilemma, whether online wagers are illegal transactions, and whether such gambling credit transactions are unenforceable in the courts. Already MasterCard, Visa, American Express, and Discover Card have entered into settlements outside the courtroom. The use of credit for entertainment purposes still involves decisions as to where it is spent. If credit is used only to gamble, then other segments of the entertainment/leisure industry may not have the customer. The big players in the hospitality industry have to address the possibility of not being able to collect outstanding debts. They need to factor bad debts into their business modes. Profits are made from such decisions, as well as losses. The Inter-

Strate and Weisner

net is a new competitor to the entertainment, hospitality, and travel industry. What affects it may just affect everyone.

References

³ David E. Rovella, "Suits Challenged Net Bet Debt." Available at http://www.lawnewsnet.com/stories/A37 45-1999Jul23.html. 1/25/00 4:59 PM.

² Providian National Bank et al v. Haines, No. CV980858 (CA Super. Ct., Marin Cty., July, 9, 1999).

Marin Cty., July, 9, 1999). ³ Ken Wilson, "The Internet Gambling Prohibition Act: Congressional Defiance of the First Amendment Right to Free Speech." Available at http://www. uiowa.edu/~cyberlaw/cls99/sempaper/wil so414.html. 7/2/00 11:06 a.m.

⁴ Ibid.

⁵ "Does Online Gambling Have a Chance of Surviving?," *LawStreet Journal*. Available at: http://www.lawstreet. com/journal/art991208gamble.html. 7/2/00 11:09 a.m.

⁶ Ibid.

⁷ Chris Ison, "Staggering Debts Can Grow Quickly and Quietly." Available at http://www.startribune.com/stonelilne/h tml/special/gamble/GAMB3.htm. 7/30/99/ 7:17 a.m.

⁶ Tony Batt, "Gore Against Online Gambling Ban," Las Vegas Review-Journal, 3 July 2000, 1D.

⁹ "Fred Marino v. American Express," American Express and Discover Are Sued For Aiding and Abetting Illegal Internet Gambling in California, Business Wire (December 6, 1999).

¹⁰ Missouri Council on Gaming Research *Newsletter* (July 1, 1996): 2; "Confident Americans are deep in debt," Fox News, March 20, 1997. Available at http://foxnews.com/business/wires/f_032 0_10.sml. 4/6/00 5:13 p.m.

¹¹ Rovella, 1.

¹² Chris Ibson, "Staggering Debts Can Grow Quickly and Quietly." Available at http://www.startribune.com/ stonelilne/html/special/gamble/GAMB3. htm. 7/30/99 7:17 a.m.

¹³ Paul Elias, "Virtual Gambling Incurs Real Debt." Available at http://www.zdnet.com/zdtv/c.../viceonline/story/0,9955,243634,00.html. ¹⁴ "Debt's Sting Turns Collections Into a Growing Industry," *Washington Business Journal*. Available at http://www.kaulkin.com/articles/sting.ht ml. 4/11/00 1:24 p.m.

¹⁵ Providian National Bank, Capital One Financial Corp, Chase Manhattan Bank, U.S.A., Metris Companies, Inc.'s Direct Merchants Credit Card Bank, Bank One Corp's First Card and First Card Units, First Union Direct Bank, MBNA Corp., NationsBank of Delaware [now Bank of America], People's Bank, and Wells Fargo Bank.

¹⁶ Davan Maharaj, "Online Gamblers Sue To Get Out Of Credit Card Debt," *Austin American-Statesman*, 26 November 1999, A29.

¹⁷ "MasterCard To Introduce Rules For Internet Gambling Purchase," M2 Presswire, July 14, 1999.

¹⁸ Ibid.

¹⁹ Joe Belden, "Online Gambler Beats The House." Available at www.zdnet.com/filters/printerfriendly/0,6061.2374815-2.html. 10/18/99, 7:55 a.m.

²⁰ "Credit Cards As Betting Chips: Editorial, *The Ledger* (Lakeland, Florida), 27 November 1999, A12.

²¹ "Providian To Pay Fine Exceeding \$300 Million," Bloomberg News, *The Las Vegas Sun*, 28 June 2000, 2C.

²² Larry Newmeister, "Credit Card Antitrust Case Opens," Las Vegas Review Journal, 13 June 2000, D1.

 23 Ibid.

²⁴ Ibid.

²⁵ David Akin, "Cryptologic Helps Pay Settlement In U.S. Gaming Case: Online Gambling," *The National Post*, 27 November 1999, D01.

²⁶ Ibid.

²⁷ Ibid.

²⁸ National Gambling Impact Study Commission Act, Pub. L. 104-169, 104th Congress [1996].

29 Ibid at 21.

³⁰ Blakey, Gaming, Lotteries, and Wagering: "The Pre-Revolutionary Roots of the Law of Gambling," 16 Rutgers L.J. 211, 221, No. 5 [1985].

³¹ New Jersey Statutes 5:12-101, et al., 1977.

³² Nevada Revised Statutes, Chapter 436, et al., 1983.

³³ Erickson v. Desert Palace, Inc., 942 F.2d 694 (9th Cir. 1991).

FIU Hospitality Review

Contents © 2000 by FIU Hospitality Review. The reproduction of any artwork, editorial or

other material is expressly prohibited without written permission from the publisher.

³⁴ "The Need for New Cybergambling Laws," *The Tampa Tribune*, 18 November 1999, 2.

²⁶ Liz Bestic, "Click, You're Hooked," *The Independent* (London), 31 October 1999, 4.

³⁶ Davan Maharaj, "Debts From Online Bets Canceled," *Las Vegas Review Journal*, 23 November 1999, Al.

 π Steve Wilson, "Internet Gambling Is A Done Deal; U.S. Laws To Prohibit It Will Be Nearly Impossible To Enforce, *The Plain Dealer*, 11 October 1999, 9B.

³ Ibid.

³⁹ Ibid.

₩ Ibid.

41 Ibid, Rovella at 1.

⁴² Mike Brunker, "Net Gamblers Sue Credit Card Firms." Available at http://www.zdnet.com/filters/printerfriendly/0,6061,2278224-2.lhtml. 12/8/99 11:15 a.m.

⁴³ Davan Maharaj, "Web Bettors Push Odds With Credit Card Debt; Gaming: Lawsuits Have Prompted Issuers To Rethink Processing Transactions," *Los Angeles Times*, 22 November 1999, 1A.

⁴⁴ "American Express and Discover Are Sued For Aiding and Abetting Illegal Internet Gambling In California," Business Wire, December 6, 1999.

⁴⁵ Davan Maharaj, "Credit Card Companies Wary; Gamblers' Lawsuits Might Kill Net Bets," *Morning Star* (Wilmington, N.C.), 23 November 1999. 1A, 4A.

⁴⁶ "Rolling the Legal Dice." *The National Law Journal*, 6 September 1999, B2.

⁶ Tom Lowry, "Debtors Take Credit Cards To Task For Allowing Bets," USA Today, 17 August 1999, 1B.

* Íbid.

Larry A. Strate, is an associate professor and Martin Weisner is a senior in the College of Business, University of Nevada–Las Vegas.

Strate and Weisner